
RCW 70.58.230  Permits for burial, removal, etc., required—
Removal to another district without permit, notice to registrar, fee. 
It is unlawful for any person to inter; deposit in a vault, grave, or 
tomb; perform alkaline hydrolysis or natural organic reduction as 
defined in RCW 68.04.310; or otherwise dispose of, or disinter or 
remove from one registration district to another, or hold for more 
than three business days after death, the human remains of any person 
whose death occurred in this state or any human remains which shall be 
found in this state, without obtaining, from the local registrar of 
the district in which the death occurred or in which the human remains 
were found, a permit for the burial, disinterment, or removal of the 
human remains. However, a licensed funeral director or embalmer of 
this state or a funeral establishment licensed in another state 
contiguous to Washington, with a current certificate of removal 
registration issued by the director of the department of licensing, 
may remove human remains from the district where the death occurred to 
another registration district or Oregon or Idaho without having 
obtained a permit but in such cases the funeral director or embalmer 
must at the time of removing human remains file with or mail to the 
local registrar of the district where the death occurred a notice of 
removal upon a blank to be furnished by the state registrar. The 
notice of removal must be signed or electronically approved by the 
funeral director or embalmer and must contain the name and address of 
the local registrar with whom the certificate of death will be filed 
and the burial-transit permit secured. Every local registrar, 
accepting a death certificate and issuing a burial-transit permit for 
a death that occurred outside his or her district, is entitled to a 
fee of one dollar to be paid by the funeral director or embalmer at 
the time the death certificate is accepted and the permit is secured. 
It is unlawful for any person to bring into or transport within the 
state or inter, deposit in a vault, grave, or tomb, or cremate or 
otherwise dispose of human remains of any person whose death occurred 
outside this state unless the human remains are accompanied by a 
removal or transit permit issued in accordance with the law and health 
regulations in force where the death occurred, or unless a special 
permit for bringing the human remains into this state is obtained from 
the state registrar.  [2019 c 432 § 30; 2009 c 231 § 4; 2005 c 365 § 
157; 1961 ex.s. c 5 § 16; 1915 c 180 § 3; 1907 c 83 § 4; RRS § 6021.]

Reviser's note: RCW 70.58.230 was amended by 2019 c 432 § 30, 
effective May 1, 2020, without cognizance of its repeal by 2019 c 148 
§ 40, effective January 1, 2021. For rule of construction concerning 
sections amended and repealed in the same legislative session, see RCW 
1.12.025.

Effective date—2019 c 432: See note following RCW 68.05.175.
Cemeteries and human remains: Title 68 RCW.
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1, 2021. For rule of construction concerning sections amended and 
repealed in the same legislative session, see RCW 1.12.025.
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